
Minutes of Community Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 4 November 2003 starting at 7.00pm

Present:


Councillor R J Thompson (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  The Director of Commercial Services, the Environmental Health Manager, the Leisure and Tourism Manager.

Also in attendance: Councillor J S Sutcliffe.

476
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors D M Bailey, J Flitcroft and C E Ross.

477
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 9 September 2003 were approved as a correct record subject to the word ‘perhaps’ being taken out of the second paragraph of Minute 325 regarding Waste Management Service Plan.

478
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

479
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

480
REPORT OF THE COUNTY SURVEYOR

The County Surveyor submitted a report for Committee’s information on the various special maintenance works that have been completed or were in progress during the current financial year.  Members asked specific questions relating to the County Council's gritting programme for the coming winter months and Dennis Wright explained these in detail.  He agreed to supply all Members of the Council with a written copy of the proposals as soon as possible. 

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

481
WASTE MANAGEMENT

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report updating Members and seeking their views on the following issues.

· A site selection search by the Lancashire Waste Partnership for a waste treatment/transfer facility for Ribble Valley and the option to include Salthill Depot;

· The offer of a partnership for the recovery of mingled glass, plastic and cans;

· The Lancashire Waste Partnership draft ‘cost sharing’ proposals for the introduction of a three stream segregated waste collection service; and

· The current position on the Council's recycling and composting performance.

He reminded Members that Ribble Valley had been identified as a separate catchment area for the development of waste treatment/transfer facilities and after discussions with the Lancashire County Council, a number of possible sites in the Ribble Valley had been considered.  The County Council were of the opinion that if the Salthill Depot site was to be used, it would need to be the whole of the site and not just part as originally offered.  Suggestions had been made that if the County Council found an alternative depot for the DSO, then perhaps this Council would consider moving out and allow them the whole of the depots site.  Discussions were continuing regarding this matter.

With regard to the offer of a partnership for the recovery of mingled glass, plastic and cans, the Director of Commercial Services informed Members that an offer had been received from RU Recycling for a fixed period of five years.  The company would build a transfer station building at Salthill and transport the glass, plastic and cans collected by the Ribble Valley to a site in Darwen.  Discussions were still continuing on this matter.

With regard to the County Council's draft proposals for cost sharing in respect of the introduction of a three stream segregated waste collection service by district councils, preliminary discussions had been held between Officers, the chairman and the Council's representatives on the Strategy Steering Group.  Concerns had been expressed that the draft proposals included definitions that were too narrow.  It was stressed that committee’s concerns were not necessarily relating to cost although it appeared that Ribble Valley might receive lower income under the formula than if recycling credits were continued.  Despite this provision the draft suggested that the Council may still be expected to pay separately for a MRF in the Ribble Valley. 

The Director of Commercial Services reported on the integrated collection of garden waste and the possibility of a review of the household waste recycling centre access policy which was now being operated at the Lancashire County Council tips.

The Director of Commercial Services finally informed Members that Councillor Jones had raised awareness on an initiative currently being promoted by Planet Ark to encourage people to reduce the amount of junk mail received by having their names removed from mailing lists.  Councils were being requested to join with other local authorities to declare support for this initiative and publicise it as much as possible.

RESOLVED:
That:

1.
the report of the Director of Commercial Services be noted;

2.
Officers be encouraged to continue discussions with RU Recycling whilst ensuring that the waste partnership is kept fully informed;

3.
Lancashire County Council be informed that this Council welcome cost sharing in broad outline but feel strongly that the definition of three streams contained in the draft is too narrow and is unachievable in Ribble Valley.  There should be at least two collection models included ie there should be specific provision for those authorities collecting commingled mixed dry recyclables.

Committees major concern is that a 25 year PFI scheme should not introduce arrangements that are so rigid as to fail to provide for diversity or to hinder our ability to adapt to changing circumstances (physical, social or economic); and

4.
the Council agree to sign up to the Planet Ark campaign to raise awareness on how to reduce junk mail. 

482
BEST VALUE REVIEW OF CULTURE RECREATION AND LEISURE SERVICES

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report bringing Committee up to date with the progress of the working group and requesting that they agree in principle to their proposals of the future of the service.  A number of the actions contained in the report had already been completed but there were a number of issues which needed Committee’s endorsement.  

These related to:

· How fees and charges for Committee’s services were agreed.

· The introduction of the new leisure card system.

· The future of the Longridge Leisure Centre.

· Improvements to the service provided at Longridge Civic Hall.

· The creation of four new posts to achieve a more proactive approach for the service.

The Committee considered the report in great detail.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted and Committee endorse in principle the proposals contained therein. 

483
APPROVAL OF CLITHEROE MARKET SERVICE IMPROVEMENT PLAN 2003/04

The Chief Executive submitted the Ribble Valley Borough Council Clitheroe Market Service Improvement Plan 2003/04.  He informed Members that a copy of the document would also be placed on the Ribble Valley Borough Council website for reference purposes in the Clitheroe Market section.  

RESOLVED:
That the Clitheroe Market Service Improvement Plan 2003/04 be approved for implementation in the current financial year within available resources. 

484
CEMETERY SERVICE IMPROVEMENT PLAN 2003/04

The Chief Executive submitted a report setting out the Ribble Valley Borough Council Cemetery Service Improvement Plan 2003/04.  He informed Members that a copy of the document would be placed on the Ribble Valley Borough Council website for reference purposes in the Environmental Health section.

RESOLVED:
That the Ribble Valley Borough Council Cemetery Service Improvement Plan 2003/04 be approved for implementation in the current financial year within available resources.

485
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SERVICE IMPROVEMENT PLAN 2003/04

The Chief Executive submitted the Ribble Valley Borough Council Environmental Health Service Improvement Plan 2003/04.  He informed Members that a copy of the document would be placed on the Ribble Valley Borough Council website for reference purposes in the Environmental Health section.

RESOLVED:
That the Ribble Valley Borough Council Environmental Health Service Improvement Plan 2003/04 be approved for implementation in the current financial year within available resources.  

486
COLLEGE CLOSE PLAY AREA

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report informing Members of problems associated with the College Close play area at Longridge and the solutions proposed by local residents.  He informed Members that the play area had experienced many incidences of vandalism over the years which had reached crisis level two months ago when every piece of equipment had been damaged and it had been closed on health and safety grounds.  

A questionnaire had been sent to all houses on College Close to gauge use of the play area and there had been unanimous agreement that it should be removed and landscaped subject to additional provision being provided at the Mardale play area which was within easy walking distance.

RESOLVED:
That:

1.
Committee note the contents of the report and agree to the closure of the College Close play area on the understanding that extra provision is made at Mardale; and 

2.
Officers be instructed to investigate the most appropriate solution to the future of the land and report back to Committee.

487
CULTURE RECREATION AND LEISURE SERVICE PLAN

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report requesting Committee’s approval to the changes made to the Culture Recreation and Leisure Service Plan.  It was recommended that two additional sections should be included in the plan.  These were as follows:

· Issues arising from Best Value reviews/inspections.

· Key milestones/outcomes required to drive the service forward.

There were also a number of other minor amendments.  

RESOLVED:
That the contents of the report be noted and Committee agree to the changes made.

488
BRUNGERLEY PARK SCHEME

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report informing Members on the progress which was being made with work in Brungerley Park, Clitheroe.

The project had been split into two phases, the first phase involving arboricultural work to thin out current growth and improve views, followed by the reinstatement of paths, walls, street furniture and public conveniences.  Proposals for the redevelopment of the sculpture trail were also being developed.  The Leisure and Tourism Manager stated that if any Member wished to visit the site to view the work being carried out he had arranged a visit for Friday, 7 November when staff were on site to explain the work programme.

RESOLVED:
That the report to the Director of Commercial Services be noted.

489
CLITHEROE CASTLE PROJECT

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report setting out details of progress being made on the Clitheroe Castle Improvement Project.  The production of the feasibility study and conservation plan had now been completed and the steering group had met to discuss the steps needed to move the bid towards a heritage lottery fund application.  It had been agreed that to give the project the best chance of success, the Council should continue to work with L & R Consultants to get the project to a stage where there would be a high degree of confidence as to its success.

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Director of Commercial Services be noted.

490
REVENUE MONITORING 2003/04

The Director of Finance submitted a report informing Committee of the position for the first six months of this year’s revenue budget.

The comparison between actual and budgeted expenditure showed an underspend of just over 6% on the original estimate.  The underspend was mainly due to ongoing recruitment problems.

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Director of Finance be noted.

491
GENERAL REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE 

The general report of the Chief Executive was submitted for Committee’s information.  It included an update on Castle Cement, information regarding the fluoridation of mains water and details of a review of water prices submitted by United Utilities. 

492
GENERAL REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF COMMERCIAL SERVICES 

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report for Committee’s information on the various aspects of arts and sports development and various tourism matters.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 9.05pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact John Heap (414461).
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